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HONITON TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of the meeting of the Town Council held at the Town Council offices on Monday 14 March 2011 
Present

St Michael’s Ward



St Paul’s Ward

Cllr P E Fleming* (Chairman)


Cllr Miss V Ash*  **

Cllr M Allen*




Cllr R E Coombs *

Cllr A B Boom *




Cllr J P Corke *
Cllr Mrs S A Casson*



Cllr R Farnham *
Cllr N J Cornwell



Cllr D Foster

Cllr J B Taylor*




Cllr Mrs S Groves

Cllr V C Whitlock*



Cllr P Halse * **






Cllr V A Howard * 
* Trained in Power of Wellbeing        ** Also District Councillor

In Attendance

Cllr Sara Randall Johnson
Devon County Council

The period of prayer was led by Cllr Halse

11/43
To receive apologies for absence
Cllr Teare (P)
11/44
To note the resignation of Cllr Morgan

The Mayor advised that Cllr Morgan had resigned with effect from 8 March and that the Clerk had written to her thanking her for her work as a Councillor.
11/45
To receive declarations of interest

Cllr Ash – Bus Services (P)

11/46
To receive and confirm as a correct record the minutes of the Council meetings held on 14 February 2011 and 7 March 2011

Copies having been circulated, IT WAS RESOLVED that the minutes be approved as a correct record and be signed.

The Chairman declared the meeting out of session

11/47
To receive the police report

PCSO Darren England reported that there had been 36 recordable offences in the past month, compared with 43 in the previous year. 

PCSO England reported that Sgt Burrow had now returned to work following long term sickness and that PC Matt Sinker was taking up for the time being the post vacated by PC Atyeo. In response to a question he advised that the criminal damage figures included graffiti and that this was being looked into, liaising with the property owners. 

PCSO England advised in response to a question that the CCTv system was now working much better and downloads were being run off regularly and used by the police. The new cameras had been installed and the Town Council had made an insurance claim regarding the damage to the roof aerial, which was impacting coverage.

In response to a question, PCSO England advised that the investigations regarding the recent robbery were ongoing.

The Council noted that details of the new policing plan should be available by mid May and that it was expected that this would involve officers being allocated areas and that it was possible that Honiton would become a hub station.

11/48
To receive reports from County and District Councillors
The Council noted that Cllr Diviani had sent his apologies due to sickness.
Cllr Randall Johnson reported that Devon County Council would be taking responsibility for concessionary fares from 1 April and would be continuing with the scheme currently run by East Devon District Council; this would allow bus passes to be used from 9.30am to 11.00pm Monday to Friday and all day on Saturday, Sunday and Bank Holidays. In rural areas where a bus was only available before 9.30am and then no other bus was available until after 11.00am the concessionary fare would still apply.
Following a question Cllr Randall Johnson would look into the change of operator and timetables relating to Bus Service 20.

Cllr Randall Johnson outlined the current situation with the repair to potholes and the receipt of additional funding to the County Council for this. The Clerk reminded Members to inform the office staff, who would report problems to the County Council and register a job number so that it could be followed up.
Cllr Randall Johnson advised, in response to a question, that the Honiton youth centre would be staying open but there may be cuts in the youth worker hours. She would investigate further and report back. 

Following a question Cllr Randall Johnson agreed to look into the situation regarding unfinished cycle ways in Honiton. 

Members expressed their concerns that the community was wanting to become engaged in the localism agenda but that no talks seemed to be happening between the Town Council and either District or County. 

Cllr Randall Johnson left the meeting

Cllr Ash reported that the planning permission for the first stage of Cranbrook had been passed and that East Devon District Council would shortly be looking at the towns’ and parishes’ responses to the LDF; it was agreed that the Planning committee should look at the comments relevant to Honiton.

Cllr Halse reported that he was very pleased and impressed that East Devon District Council had managed to produce a balanced budget with no increase on the rates. He remained concerned, however, that the burden of services would have to picked up by town and parish councils in the future.

11/49
Public questions

The Clerk reported that none had been received.

The Chairman declared the meeting back in session.

11/50
Mayor’s announcements

The Mayor reported that he had attended the Police Authority Conference, the Honiton Air Training Corps 70th anniversary celebration, the Winter Weather Snow Review at Exmouth, the Village Green application hearing at Devon County Council, the Enterprising Coastal Communities Conference. In addition he had been the guest speaker at Honiton Rotary Club and had opened Store 21. He had planted a tree at the Millennium Green in memory of Ralph Hibbert and had presented Allan Rowe with a pennant on behalf of the Town Council to be taken to the Falklands.
Members discussed the style of pennant that had been produced and agreed that this would be a good item to have for special occasions; the cost would be £15 per pennant.

11/51
Councillors’ questions

Cllr Boom had been informed by the Partnership Trust that the public would be consulted on the future of the Bungalow from April 2011 and he queried what role the Town Council would play in this consultation. It was agreed that the Clerk would ascertain the boundaries of the consultation and would then report back to the Mayor and Deputy Mayor with a view to calling a public meeting and inviting the Partnership Trust to address residents on this matter.

Cllr Ash drew attention to recent press coverage on continuing problems with queues at Honiton Post Office. Members felt that this matter had improved considerably and that the Post Office staff had worked hard to address this problem. The press coverage had impacted staff morale. Members discussed how courteous and efficient they found the staff at Honiton and also the need to keep the viability of a Crown Post Office in the town. It was agreed that the Clerk should write to Honiton Post Office and also to Devon County Council saying how much the Town Council appreciated the steps that have been taken to improve the situation. 

Cllr Coombs raised the following with regard to Bus Service 20 : In view of the recently announced reduction in service, would it be possible for the Town Council to liaise with the councils of the other communities along the route of Service 20, to seek reinstatement and if possible improvements to this long distance service? It was agreed to pass this matter to the next Town Management Advisory Committee meeting.
11/52
Correspondence

Correspondence received from 14 February to 8 March 2011
Government
1.
ModernGov January/February 2011
Devon County Council
2. InTouch February 2011
3. Correspondence from Minerals and Waste Policy Officer re Options Consultation Paper on Minerals Core Strategy
East Devon District Council
4. The Knowledge issues 38, 39 and 40
5. Satisfaction Survey on Honiton carried out by Engagement and Funding Officer and Housing Team
Meetings
6. Forward Plan 1 March to 30 June 2011
7. Agenda and papers for meeting of the Council 23 February 2011 
8. Agenda and papers for meeting of Overview/Scrutiny – Economy Committee 24 February 2011  
9. Agenda and papers for Executive Board 2 March 2011 
10. Agenda and papers for Service Delivery and Performance Overview and Scrutiny Committee 9 March 2011 
Other
11. CCD Members Forum Minutes January 2011
12. Commission for Rural Communities – State of the Countryside Update : Market Towns
13. DALC Newsletter March/April 2011 including articles on Local Enterprise Partnership proposals and information on a Deloitte report – A Little Local Difficulty – The Challenges of Making Localism Work
14. Devon and Cornwall Police Exeter Conference Report
The Clerk drew Members’ attention to the results of the satisfaction survey (item 5) conducted by EDDC and supported by the Town Council. She also highlighted item 12 – the Commission for Rural Communities – State of the Countryside Update : Market Towns and it was agreed that this should be circulated to all Members. 

Cllr Allen asked for an update on the Local Enterprise Partnership; the Clerk advised that the Town Council’s response had been submitted and no further information had been received.
Late Correspondence received from 8 to 14 March 2011
Devon County Council

a. Devon InTouch March 2011

b. Correspondence from NHS Devon – Transforming Community Services

East Devon District Council

c. The Knowledge Issue 41

Other

d. Local Councils Update March 2011

e. Twenty Four Seven – Newsletter of S W Ambulance Service Edition 13

f. LCR Spring 2011 including articles on Localism Bill, the Right to Build, Sustainable Communities Act and its proposed effect on parish polls

g. Millennium Green News Spring 2011

h. Village Green Spring 2011 including articles on Localism Bill, Local Council Elections, Community Buildings

i. NALC E Bulletin 4 March

j. Correspondence from local resident outlining plans to set up a community cinema – initially at the Mackarness Hall to move eventually to the community centre – and request for financial support from Town Council for set up costs

The Clerk drew Members’ attention to the correspondence under item j and it was agreed that this was welcomed in principle and that the resident should be invited to present her proposals to the Council.
At the request of Members, the Clerk read the contents of the correspondence under item b. This outlined the future of the health service following the discontinuation of NHS Devon.

11/53
To resolve to approve the grants to local organisations as recommended by the Policy Committee

IT WAS RESOLVED to approve the annual grants as set out by the Policy Committee.

11/54
Policy Committee minutes

Copies having been circulated, IT WAS RESOLVED that the minutes be approved as a correct record and be signed.

11/55
To note progress on the Green Spaces Policy

Members noted that the submission on open spaces had been made to EDDC as part of the Local Development Framework process. 

Cllr Allen advised that he was consolidating the comments received from Members and it was agreed that he should re-present the policy at a future meeting.

11/56
Devon and Somerset Fire & Rescue Service consultation

Details of the consultation being undertaken by the Devon and Somerset Fire & Rescue Service had been circulated to Members and IT WAS RESOLVED that Councillors send their comments back to the Clerk by the end of March 2011 so that they could be collated and submitted.

11/57
To agree representation by the MP for Learning Disabilities to Council Meetings

Members discussed how to take forward representation by the MP for Learning Disabilities and IT WAS RESOLVED that following the formation of the new Council a representative should be appointed to meet regularly with the MP so that issues could be raised on the Council agenda on behalf of the disabled community.
11/58
To receive reports from Members with special responsibilities

Cllr Howard – Twinning

Cllr Howard reminded Members that the next twinning meeting would be held at the Town Council at 7.30pm on 31 March and also that all Councillors had been informed of the forthcoming dinner. The Clerk was asked to ascertain whether the forthcoming visit to Mezidon needed the official representation of the Council.

Cllr Farnham – Graveyard Committee

Cllr Farnham reported that there had been no recent notification of a meeting; the Clerk would follow this up.

Cllr Boom – Allhallows Charity

Cllr Boom reported that Allhallows Charity had this year awarded its annual £1000 award to promote scientific research in schools to Honiton Primary School.

Mrs Tirard – Millennium Green

Mrs Tirard reported that there had recently been two work parties which were well attended and that routine maintenance tasks had been achieved. She also advised Members that the Mayor had planted a rowan tree in memory of Ralph Hibbert, one of the Trustees. She drew attention to the fact that the quarterly newsletter had now been issued and was accessible online and in hard copy.
11/59
To approve a list of cheques

IT WAS RESOLVED to approve the list of cheques issued in February 2011, at page 315, for £7740.11.

11/60
External Auditor

The Council noted the appointment of Jackie Bellard of the Audit Commission as External Auditor for Honiton Town Council relating to the accounts for 2010-11.

11/61
Close of Meeting

The Chairman closed the meeting at 8.20pm

Signed Chair
                                                                           11 April 2011


